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April COA Events: 

Tuesday, April 10th at 12pm 
 

Chicken Dinner 
Town Hall Dining Room 

 
We are planning the April lunch-
eon as we sit in the third nor’easter of the month 
but really hoping April’s luncheon will go on 
without snow cancellations! The board is planning 
a chicken dinner. If you have a special recipe you 
would like to add, please feel free to make it. Or 
bring a fancy spring dessert, but you do not have 
to bring anything but yourself. What we do after 
the lunch will be a surprise. We are working on a 
couple things but have not finalized plans. 
 
 

Gardening for all Seasons: 
by Lorraine Brisson 

 
The Goshen Council on Aging is hosting 
“Gardening for All Seasons”, four sessions held 
on Saturdays from 10:00-12:00. The course will 
be taught by Lorraine Brisson, MS. with a Masters 
of Science degree in Horticulture and a career 
coordinating Horticultural Therapy at the Veter-
ans Affairs Medical Center in Leeds. Attendees 
are sure to acquire lots of useful plant 
knowledge. 
 
April 14, Session 2 
House Plants: Attendees are 
requested to bring two house-
plants (pots no larger than 10” 
across) for examination and di-
agnosis by the instructor. This 
session will begin with a basic 
overview of houseplants. Topics 
will include -  potting soils and 
amendments, potting/repotting, light, propaga-
tion, pruning, fertilization, watering and insects. 
Attendees plants will be used as tutorials.   
 
Attendees will proceed with the recommended 
action as determined by the instructor’s diagno-
sis, such as: re-potting (attendees are encour-
aged to bring their own pots), dividing, cleaning, 

pruning, insect control and other care needs.  
Potting mixes and other supplies will be provided.  
The cost for this session is $5.00. 
 
April 28, Session 3 
Perennials: This session will begin with a gen-
eral overview of perennials. We will discuss topics 
such as plant selection, site selection (light, soil 
type, soil moisture), planting, watering, fertiliza-
tion, division and overall care (deadheading, in-
sect control).  The instructor will have a sampling 
of perennials (in pots and recently dug) as part of 
the overview.  There will be time for a question 
and answer period from attendees about their 
perennial gardens.  Attendees 
are encouraged to bring divi-
sions of perennials from their 
gardens to swap will fellow 
attendees. For the craft ses-
sion attendees will apply a 
shoe polish/stain mix to a 
dried gourd to be used as a bird house. The cost 
for this session is $5.00. 
 
Sunday, April 22nd at 2pm 
Old Country Road at the town hall 
Old Country Road is dedicated to keeping the sound of 
“true” or vintage country music alive, featuring songs 
from the 1950s and 60s. The group, says member Ron 
Jackson, “takes folks back to the golden years of 
country music, when country music was country mu-
sic.” 
 
 
 

 

 

 

FREE and open to the public! All ages welcome! 

Refreshments provided by the Goshen COA. 
 
Sponsored by: 
The Goshen Council on Aging,  
the Goshen Cultural Council   
and the Mass Cultural Council 
 
 



2 

 
Happy Birthday in April! 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Claire Byrom, Michael Grinley, Stephen Fancy,  
Susan Kalentek, Peter Therkelsen,  

Annemarie Dresser, Elizabeth Loven, Scott Healy, 
Beth Marie Sperry, Martha Monaghan,  

June Millington, Francis Burnett, David Tirrell, 
James Berube, Lynne Saxon Elliott,  
Jonathan Foulkes, Steven Daiber 

Marcia Phillips, Victoria Verge 

 

The Goshen COA counts on YOUR support to  
continue our important programming for local seniors! 

 

    I would like to contribute to the Goshen COA.  My contribution of $________ is attached.  
 

(Please write your check to The Goshen Council on Aging and write “program support fund” in the memo line.)  
  

Name  _______________________________________________________  
 

Address  _____________________________________________________ 
 

_____________________________________________________________ 
 

Thank You for Helping to Support Your Neighbors! 
 

Goshen Council on Aging 
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We send our condolences to:  
 
Martha Monaghan, who lost her 
husband George, 
 

Pat Wheeler, who lost her mother, 
 

and 
 

Gina Papineau, who lost her brother. 
 

Thursday April 5, 12, 19, and 26th, 12-2pm 
Basket Class at the town hall 
 
Jean Weller of Chesterfield will 
teach how to make a square or 
round vegetable basket. Material 
cost is $5.00. Please contact Eve-
lyn if you are interested: 268-
3316. Limited class space.   
 
 
Sponsored in part by the Goshen Cultural Council 
and Mass Cultural Council.   
 
 
 
 
Friday, April 20th at 10:30am 
Our 3rd Friday Outing will be to the Flynt Cen-
ter of Early American Life at Historical Deerfield. 
We are planning on leaving Goshen at 10:30am, 
and stopping for lunch after our tour. Call Evelyn: 
268-3316. 
 
Tuesday, April 24th at 9am. 

Foot Care Clinic. The cost is $30 at the Town 
Hall, and $40 for an in-home visit. Call Liz Loven 
to make an appointment: 268-7122. 
 
 
Wednesdays 10am-11am 
Muscle Strengthening Classes in the  
Town Hall 
Our class will continue into May, so come and join 
us! 

If you did not get to come to the February 
luncheon, you missed a very informational talk 
from Dave Fenton from the TRIAD. He told us 
about scams and how to protect ourselves and 
our homes. Donna Hewes from our police dept. 
was with him to add some other information. She 
handed out signs that say “Send help”. You can 
put them in your window so that when the police 
or someone else goes by they know you need 
something. She recommended that you let the 
police know if you’re going out of town for a 
while, and who to call if they see something going 
on at your home.  
 
Donna also handed out papers that everyone 
should fill out. If you have never given the police 
this information, you might want to check it out. 
Another thing that Donna wanted to make sure 
we knew is that we can get any leftover drugs out 
of our homes at any time by calling the depart-
ment and setting up a time to drop them off. 
Their phone number is 413-268-3116 and their 
email is goshenpdnews@aol.com. However, if you 
see something suspicious, or need help right 
away, call 911. 
 
Thank you to Dave and Donna for spending 
time with us and giving us such good infor-
mation.   
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 Regional News 

You Aren’t Just a Number! 
 
You are a valued individual. However, your Social Security number is pretty important in your life! It’s really 
not good to carry your SS card with you because if someone gets ahold of it, they are on the way to stealing 
your identity. A crook will know that the first three digits tell where and when the card / number was issued 
and they may be able to get these if they know your birthdate and hometown. The two digits in the middle 
are a book-keeping identifier. The last four digits are unique and what the crook really needs. 
 
So, I say: “Don’t carry your card!” And you say: “But I don’t know my number! What if I need it?” 
 
Here’s some suggestions:  
 
 Write down the number, accurately, for heaven’s sake, on two or three pieces of paper and carry them in 

different places in your wallet.  
 Even better, write them in a different order, e.g., backwards. Recording them backwards will help dis-

guise the last four. Say your number is 567 – 50 – 1234.  Write it down as 432105 in one place, and 765 
in another. 

 Even better than that: learn your last four and don’t write them down. 
 And you guessed it, the best idea is to learn the entire number so you don’t carry it in any way, shape, or 

form. 
 
If you have any better suggestions, send them and I’ll consider giving you a prize. 
 
Numerically speaking,  
Jean O’Neil ,TRIAD Committee Member 
413-268-2228, jeanoneilmass@gmail.com 

Hilltown Easy Ride Regular Schedule: 
 

Monday – medical rides prioritized 
 
Tuesday – Big Y in Northampton  
(we still do medical rides whenever  
possible on this day) 
 

Wednesday – medical rides prioritized 
 
Thursday – shopping in Pittsfield  
(we still do medical rides whenever  
possible on this day) 
 
Friday – best day to schedule group social 
outings (we still do medical rides whenever 
possible on this day) 
 

You must be 60+ to be eligible for the van and fill 
out a Demand Respond Application with 
FRTA. We would gladly help you with that pro-
cess, or you may go on the FRTA website and 
download an application. It takes about a week to 
process, and once you get the acceptance letter 
you can start booking rides.   
 

We are happy to answer questions: 
 413-296-4536 or ride@hilltowncdc.org. 

Would you like to receive your newsletter  
by email instead of snail mail? 

 

If so, please email Kristen at  
regionalcoanews@gmail.com to be put on  

the email list. 

Strength in Numbers:  
Preventing Falls Among Older Adults 

 
Thurs.  April 5th, 1-2pm 

Westhampton Congregational Church 
1 Tobb Hill Rd., Westhampton 

 
Unintentional falls are a threat to the lives, inde-
pendence and health of 
adults ages 65 and older. 
Every 18 seconds, an old-
er adult is treated in an 
emergency department 
for a fall, and every 35 
minutes someone dies as 
a result of their injuries. 
  
Although one in three older adults fall each year in 
the United States, falls are not an inevitable part of 
aging. Falls are often preventable through increas-
ing activity and exercise, balance training, educa-
tion, and home safety assessment. These proven 
strategies can reduce falls and help older adults 
live longer and more independently. Cooley Dickin-
son VNA & Hospice, in cooperation with the 
Westhampton COA, invite you to participate in a 
special “Falls Prevention” presentation. John Yount, 
PT, Falls Prevention Coordinator from Cooley Dick-
inson VNA & Hospice will present the program.   

mailto:jeanoneilmass@gmail.com


4 

Chesterfield’s Outreach Team is  
active and growing 

 
By Peg Whalen 
Regional Outreach Coordinator for the 
Northern Hilltowns Consortium of COAs 
 
In 2018, the Chesterfield Council on Aging is 
reaching out to over 382 older adults turning 60 
or better in 2018. Chesterfield’s outreach is multi-
faceted and growing rapidly. 
 
 COA board members have continued doing 

outreach individually. 
 
 Traditional activities continue and are com-

bined with informational phone contacts and 
concrete assistance through home visits and 
food deliveries. 

 
 Intergenerational COA activities are a com-

mon feature of Chesterfield events including 
square dances, breakfast/lunch at New Hing-
ham Elementary School, among others. 

 
The Chesterfield COA board created an Outreach 
Team. The team meets monthly to identify older 
adults known to be isolated or potentially isolated 
and those with specific needs. Chesterfield’s Out-
reach Team is a diverse group of town residents. 
The team includes four COA board members, the 
UCC minister, a church deacon, and the HEN 
(Hilltown Elder Network) Coordinator for Chester-
field, Helen Pelletier. The team also plans to have 
others join them including Fire, Police, Emergency 
Management, and Library.   
 
Chesterfield’s Outreach Team is creating a net-
work of volunteers to assist older adults in need.  
Their goal is to have neighbors giving rides, doing 
tasks and providing supports needed by the 
town’s older adults. 
 
Rides by volunteer drivers take older adults not 
only to medical visits, but also grocery shopping, 
entertainment, errands, banking and haircuts. 
Tasks could include short-term help following ill-
ness or rehabilitation, regular or periodic cooking, 
regular phone calls, or help getting information. 
Support may include regular social visits, sharing 
a common interest, playing cards or games, or 
simply keeping someone company so their care-
giver gets a break. 

Did you know?  
 

Your COA has a list of volunteer 
opportunities and needs.  
 

If you have some time, please 
speak with your COA to find out 
how you can help! 

Expert Builder Kent Hicks to present: 
Going Green and Aging in Place  

in Chesterfield 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Sunday, April 15th at 2pm 

Chesterfield Community Center 
400 Main Rd. 

 
The ability and desire to remain in our home and 
our community long-term can often become a ma-
jor dilemma in life. When making the decision 
about whether we or our extended families can 
personally manage health and finances, important 
questions are faced: 
 
 Can we physically stay in our homes? 
 

 Can we afford to either retrofit our existing 
home or build a new house that allows us to 
“age in place?” 

 

 Should we move into senior housing?  
 
Rural life presents challenges to creating homes 
that are energy efficient and environmentally 
friendly. Zoning laws vary and septic requirements 
are different than those in urban areas. The up-
front higher construction costs to build or renovate 
a green, efficient home can seem hard to balance 
with the future benefit of not having to face the 
usual, higher utility costs in retirement. Out of a 
sense of responsibility and respect for our beauti-
ful community, more community members want to 
create homes that contribute to the sustainability 
of the environment. 
 

The Chesterfield Council on Aging Senior Housing 
Committee has been discussing these same ques-
tions as we look to progress towards a more inte-
grated, age-friendly community. Our wish is to 
provide a range of options for people of all ages 
who are hoping to stay in their home town. 
 

Kent Hicks, a member of the Building Committee 
and owner of Kent Hicks Construction Co., has 
generously volunteered to present a program that 
will shed light on the most common questions 
about “going green,” and also describe new ap-
proaches in dealing with rural housing, living in a 
healthy home and building small. A Chesterfield 
resident and expert in the construction of energy 
efficient homes, Kent is more than familiar with 
the nuances of living in our unique Hilltowns. 
 

Please join us for Kent’s presentation on April 15th 
at 2pm at the Chesterfield Community Center, 400 
Main St ,Chesterfield Ma. It is certain to be an in-
formational and interesting approach to “aging in 
place” in our homes in the hilltowns. 
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On the Go! 
 
The Northampton Senior Center 
has arranged the following out-
ings, and you are welcome to 
join! 
 
*Please make your reservations 
early as these trips fill up fast!* Call Francine 
Frenier at the Northampton Senior Center: 
413-587-1228. 
 
April 20– Friday: Polish Center of Discovery & 
Learning, a unique museum filled with 10 rooms 
of Polish history, emigration and culture. Located 
in Chicopee. Enjoy a German-fare lunch on your 
own at the Munich House prior to the museum 
stop. Sign up early, seats are limited.  Cost is 
$36.  
 
June 21-Thursday: The Gilded Age of the 
Berkshires.  Tour Ventfort Hall and The Mount.  
Buffet lunch on terrace at The Mount. Cost is 
$112. There is a $10 discount if paid in full by 
May 7.  
 
 
June 26-28: Three Day Tour to Lancaster, PA.  
Two shows, Jesus at Sight & Sound Theater 
(reserved orchestra seats) and The Wizard of Oz 
at Dutch Apple Dinner Theater. 2 nights at the 
Best Western Hotel, 2 full breakfasts at the hotel, 
family style dinner at an actual Amish home. Price 
includes baggage handling, tax and driver gratui-
ties. $434 with double occupancy. Pay in install-
ments (balance due May 18th) or pay in full 
by April 5th and receive a $25 discount. $50 
Deposit. Trip insurance available. 
 
 
 
July 10 – Tuesday: Tour of Mark Twain Home 
and Wickham Gardens. Lunch at Promenade 
Shops on your own. Cost is $74. There is a $10 
discount if paid in full by June 1. 
 
July 24 – Tuesday: Best of Boston. Duck Boat 
Tour, lunch on your own at Quincy Market and 
New England Aquarium. Cost is $109. There is a 
$10 discount if paid in full by June 12. 
 
August 7 –Tuesday: Tour of Fenway Park and 
Lunch at Cheers.  Enjoy some free time in Bos-
ton. Cost is $123. There is a $10 discount if paid 
in full by July 1. 
 
Sept. 7-11: Washington D.C., 5 days, via bus, 
$540 with double occupancy.  Full day at the 
Smithsonian.  Pay in installments or pay in full by 
June 1 and receive a $25 discount. $100 Deposit.  
Trip insurance available. 
 
Oct. 21– Sunday: Halloween in Salem. Enjoy 

the Salem Street festivities and a tour of the 
House of Seven Gables. Lunch is on your own in 
downtown Salem. Cost is $82. There is a $10 dis-
count if paid in full by September 7. 

Strengthening Networks of  
Existing Community Supports 

 
Is your town safe? Affordable? Walkable? 
Healthy? Inclusive? Does it meet your needs? Is it 
a great place to grow up and grow old? In short, is 
it “age-friendly?” In 2015, the Northern Hilltowns 
Consortium of COAs received a Service Incentive 
Grant from the state’s Executive Office of Elder 
Affairs. With these funds, the Consortium has 
been part of strengthening coordinated networks 
of community-based supports. Across the 
hilltowns, there are long-time community systems 
that support older adults. These supports include 
fire, police, and others. 
 
On February 28th, Peg Whalen, the Consortium’s 
Regional Outreach Coordinator, sat down with 
Bernie Forgea, Cummington Fire Chief; Mike Per-
kins, Cummington Police Chief; and fire chiefs 
from 10 other hilltowns to discuss mutual con-
cerns. Together the group talked about ways the 
COAs can work more closely with town depart-
ments. Fire chiefs expressed strong interest in 
having their COAs help engage residents about 
many issues: 
 
 Goshen fire chief, Sue Labrie, commented 

about the usefulness of COAs accounting for 
and access to information about many older 
adult residents.  For example, COAs are better 
able to know which older adults are living 
alone and where.   

 Chesterfield fire chief, David Hewes, shared 
his department’s concern about the under use 
of emergency alert systems among adults, es-
pecially those living alone.   

 Several participants cited instances in which 
their departments have been called to check 
on a resident. They reported often finding peo-
ple who had fallen, were unable to get up and 
laid for as long as 24 to 48 hours before help 
arrived.  

 Whalen shared information about the grant, 
purpose of COAs and their goal of developing 
supportive, age-friendly communities. 

 
Fire chiefs agreed that working together on these 
important issues was helpful. Watch for more up-
dates on ways COAs are working with other town 
departments. Coordination can make your town a 
more age-friendly community for residents! 
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Out and About in April 

 

 

 

 

Fri. April 6th @ 6pm, April 7th @6pm, April 8th @ 2pm 
Tales of the 1000 Nights 
Worthington Town Hall, 160 Huntington Rd. 
Worthington, MA 
 

Directed and adapted by Maureen Shea, Musical Direc-
tion by Meg Breymann and presented by Hilltown Play-
ing, it’s a tale where Scheherezade weaves stories to 
save her head, and to heal the King’s heart. Seating is 
limited. Tickets are available at the Corners Grocery 
Store in Worthington, The Old Creamery in Cumington, 
or by calling 413-386-7576. Sponsored by the Worthing-
ton Rec. Committee and a multigenerational grant 
awarded by Highland Valley Elder Services to the Ches-
terfield COA. Supported in part by a grant from the local 
cultural councils of Chesterfield, Cummington, Plainfield 
and Worthington, who are support-
ed by the Mass. Cultural Council, a 
state agency. 
 
Fri. April 6th & 13th, 9am & 10am 
Spa Day at Smith Vocational 
80 Locust St. Northampton, MA 
 

Students in the Cosmetology program are offering the 
following: Shampoo, cut & style $5.00; Manicure $4.00; 
Pedicure $8.00; Basic Facial $8.00. Please call 413-296-
4007 to make an appointment. There are only 10 spots 
per day, so reserve early. Each appointment takes about 
an hour and are scheduled for 9 am and 10 am in Room 
124 of Building A at the school. Following the Spa Day, 

enjoy lunch at the Oliver Smith Restaurant! 
 
Sun. April 22nd, 2pm 
Old Country Road 
Goshen Town Hall, 42 Main St. 
Goshen, MA 
 

Old Country Road is dedicated to keeping the sound 
of “true” or vintage country music alive, featuring 
songs from the 1950s and 60s. FREE and open to the 
public! All ages welcome! Refresh-
ments provided by the Goshen 
COA. Sponsored by: the Goshen 
COA, the Goshen Cultural Council 
and the Mass Cultural Council. 
 
Sat. April 28th, 9am-3pm 
Clothing Exchange 
Goshen Congregational Church, 45 Main St. 
Goshen, MA 
 

Get a new spring wardrobe for your family without 
spending a cent and clean out your closet at the 
same time! Please drop off your washed, gently-used 
men’s, women’s and children’s spring/summer cloth-
ing and accessories at the church on Thurs. 4/26 5-
9pm and Fri. 4/27 9-3, then come back to shop on 
Sat. the 28th from 9am-3pm! Please no swimwear, 
socks or undergarments. If you need an alternate 
drop-off time, please call the church: 268-7427. All 
are invited to participate whether you donate 
clothes or not. Leftover clothing will be donated to 
local charities unless otherwise specified. 


